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MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE PARCHMENT CITY COMMISSION HELD ON MONDAY MAY 20, 2019.

1. Call to order

Mayor Britigan called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
2. Roll Call.
Present:     
Mayor Britigan, Vice Mayor Jordan, Commissioners Bagley, Evans, Fooy, and Heasley. City Manager Stoddard, City Treasurer/Clerk Stutz. 
Absent:
Commissioner Emmons.
Moved by Commissioner Heasley, supported by Commissioner Fooy to excuse Commissioner Emmons’s absence. Motion Carried.
3.
Minutes
Commissioner Fooy abstained from approving the minutes. Moved by Commissioner Heasley, supported by Commissioner Evans to approve the Minutes of the May 6, 2019 Regular Meeting.
              Motion Carried.
4.
Additions or changes to the agenda. 

None. Moved by Vice Mayor Jordan, supported by Commissioner Bagley to accept the agenda. Motion Carried.
5.
Citizen Comments – Items ON the Agenda
None. 
6.
Consent Agenda 
A.
Moved by Commissioner Bagley, supported by Commissioner Evans to receive the consent agenda items. Motion Carried. 
7.
Unfinished Business
A. 
2019-2020 Fiscal Year Budget - adopt. Commissioner Heasley complimented City staff on the budget, and said he appreciated their efforts. Mayor Britigan echoed the statement, and added that Fund Balance is calculated to be 33% of expenses, which is an improvement over last year. Moved by Commissioner Heasley, supported by Commissioner Fooy to approve the 2019-2020 Budget as presented. Roll call vote was as follows:

Ayes:
   Bagley, Britigan, Evans, Fooy, Heasley, Jordan.
Nays:
   None.

Absent:
   Emmons.

Abstain:   
   None.
Motion Carried 6-0.
8.
New Business 
A.
Kalamazoo Township Police Department – present. Chief Ergang recounted how the community of Parchment was shocked on July 26, 2018 when they learned that the city water supply was contaminated. He added that during a crisis, some people set themselves apart by their actions. He then presented Kalamazoo Township Police Department’s Civilian Service Award to three individuals – former State Senator Margaret O’Brien, Jeff Parsons (Kalamazoo County Emergency Management Division), and Shannon Stutz (Parchment Treasurer/Clerk) for their advocating, tireless commitment to the community and accomplishing the mission of distributing clean water to the Parchment area. 
B.
Purchase of new roof for City Hall – approve. The City Manager reported that the roof at City Hall is about 25 years old, with patches/repairs being made on multiple occasions. Repairs have not always held, leading to water damage on the interior of the building. She solicited bids from Carlyle Roofing, Hoekstra, Sherriff-Goslin and VanBeck’s Roofing and siding. She recommends Sheriff Goslin as the warranty is the same as on the DPW building – 2 years on labor. Moved by Commissioner Fooy, supported by Commissioner Evans to approve the hiring of Sherriff Goslin Company to replace the roof on City Hall at a cost of $34,566 and authorize the City Manager to execute all documents related ot this action. Roll Call vote was as follows:
Ayes:
   Bagley, Britigan, Evans, Fooy, Heasley, Jordan.
Nays:
   None.

Absent:
   Emmons.

Abstain:   
   None.
Motion Carried 6-0.
C.
Purchase of two Exmark Zero Turn Mowers, MI Deal – approve. City Manager Stoddard gave background on the two zero turn mowers currently in service at DPW: 1) 2004 is burning and leaking oil, and the drive pump is getting weak, 2) 2009 severely overheats even though all cooling parts have been replaced, diesel motor can only mow flat areas and doesn’t have power to mow hills. Both current mowers have been fixed repeatedly over the years and parts are now difficult to find. This has led to a loss of work productivity for personnel. She recommends the purchase of two 72” deck Exmark Zero Turn Mowers from Steensma Lawn & Power Equipment using the MI Deal. Commissioner Fooy expressed his concern over purchasing two at the same time. The Mayor asked about the budget – CM Stoddard noted that monies would come from the current year budget, and that we would get $3600 in salvage value. Commissioner Heasley commented that delaying seemed “a luxury” and that “our backs are to the wall”. Moved by Commissioner Heasley, supported by Vice Mayor Jordan to approve the purchase of two 72” deck Exmark Zero Turn Mowers from Steensma Lawn & Power Equipment for $25,012 using the MI Deal, and authorize the City Manager to execute all documents related to the matter. Roll Call was as follows:
Ayes:
   Bagley, Britigan, Evans, Heasley, Jordan.
Nays:
   Fooy.

Absent:
   Emmons.

Abstain:   
   None.
Motion Carried 5-1.
D.
Trash Service Contract – approve. City Manager Stoddard began by explaining that three contractors were invited to the bid proposal – Republic, Waste Management, and Best Way returned responses. Best Way eventually pulled themselves from the process as the new equipment needed to service our area would not be delivered until later this summer. Republic offered the most economical prices for our residents. There was some discussion among the Commissioners about the length of the contract as well as escalating recycling costs. Moved by Commissioner Fooy, supported by Commissioner Heasley to table any action until next meeting. Motion carried.
E.
City Manager Evaluation. Commissioner Heasley reported that City Manager Stoddard requested the evaluation be done in open session and that evaluation forms were completed by all Commissioners. He thanked Commissioners Bagley and Evans for their work on the personnel committee. Then Commissioner Heasley went over their recommendations: pay increase of 6%, an additional week of vacation, overall rating of 3.7 (on 5 point scale), and that they prefer to see a 3 year contract. He commented that City Manager Stoddard “was a breath of fresh air” for the community.
9.
Standing Board and Committee Reports
A.
Per Commissioner Fooy, the Kindleberger Arts Committee has begun auditions tonight at St. Ambrose. The fundraising has kicked off, and is doing well; the concert series is going to be great. He offered his congratulations to everyone on the preparation for the festival so far. 
10.  
Citizen Comments 

Mike Conner, 1150 Parchmount, wanted to let the Department of Public Works that the park looks fantastic. He then suggested that the commissioners review KABA’s fees and compare them to SMBA’s.

Tammy Cooper, 510 Glendale, asked about the progress with River Reach regarding the mill property. She mentioned having contacted Senator Sean McCann about it. She stated that she was disappointed in the late notice of phosphorous in the water supply; then she added that she supported renegotiating the trash contract perhaps countering with a smaller increase if a 5 year duration.
11.
Closed Session – Purchase of real estate specific to mill.

At 7:45 pm, it was moved by Vice Mayor Jordan and supported by Commissioner Evans to go to closed session to consider the purchase of real estate – specific to the mill property from River Reach Partners/Frontier. Roll call vote was as follows:

Ayes:
   Bagley, Britigan, Evans, Fooy, Heasley, Jordan.
Nays:
   None.

Absent:
   Emmons.

Abstain:   
   None.
Motion Carried 6-0.

Moved by Commissioner Heasley, supported by Commissioner Fooy, to return to open session at 8:07 pm. Motion Carried. 
12.
Mayor and Commissioner Comments 
Commissioner Bagley thanked the Officers from Kalamazoo Township for presenting the awards.

Commissioner Fooy announced his bid for reelection in November, 2019.

Commissioner Heasley wanted to make note that former Senator O’Brien was one of our City’s the best friends we ever had in Lansing during the water crisis, “you could have sworn she was our resident” by how much time she spent here.
Commissioner Evans seconded the excitement.
Vice Mayor Jordan commented that moving forward with the mill property is exciting.

Mayor Britigan wanted to set the record straight – that the City of Parchment is NOT engaged in a lawsuit with 3M.
13.  
City Manager Comments/Reports 
Manager Nancy Stoddard invited anyone with questions to contact her, her door is always open.
14.
Adjournment
There being no further business to come before the Commission, it was moved by Commissioner Bagley and supported by all to adjourn the meeting at 8:12 p.m.
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City Clerk

